Minutes of the Board Meeting of the JSSPVA

November 19, 2013

In attendance: Kate Denny, Lisa O’Rourke, Mindy Douthit, Kris Whisner, Veronica Durdov, Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich, Julie Ruck, Tessa Erdei, Gaillee Fitzpatrick, Heather Martin, Kelly Rainey, Paige Reilly, Lili Duquette, Alison Fitzgerald, Betsy Moerschel, Janice Matthews

Meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Kate Denny, President. 

Alison Fitzgerald motioned to approve the minutes from the October 22, 2013 meeting. Veronica Durdov seconded the motion and the minutes were approved.

Special guest: Cathy Bell, Grounds Committee chair. She met with Dr. Matthews to learn about our principal’s vision for the school grounds. They decided to enhance not only the front entrance area of the school, but the “side” front entrance as well (just north of the main entrance), particularly since this entrance is well used during curriculum nights. Cathy thanked the PVA for the “executable and generous budget” that helped her to make the school a welcoming place for our community.  She has received very positive feedback about the results. After Thanksgiving, seasonal decorative touches will be phased in with holiday greenery, which should last though early January.  
Special guest: Julie Kalainov, Census chair. Julie explained how she overhauled the census process and all agreed it was a significant accomplishment. Most notably, she implemented Google docs to update the database. A nice benefit of Google docs is that it allows multiple people to update the data at the same time and share information. Julie also created “sorry we missed you” cards printed by the school to give out when volunteers attempted to gather data from neighbors that were not home. Julie also asked Dr. Kalinich to write a letter explaining the purpose and importance of the census, making the process much more official. The new process is documented step by step for use in subsequent years. Julie expressed that it was a group effort and thanked RJ Bialk, our technology expert, in addition to all of the volunteers that collected the data. Julie delivered all of this information to Dr. Kalinich on 11/5, ahead of the agreed upon deadline. Dr. Matthews added that the data helped with reaching out to local families for the recent JK open house held at the school.

Special guest: Joan Malliband, School Pak Chair. Joan reported that she and Emily Wyner are the co-chairs for School Pak. It is a renewal year, so they reviewed four other vendors. After research, they concluded that School Pak still the best option. They examined 5 categories. 492 kits were ordered last time, with only one order error. There have not been any teacher complaints. As for order timing, School Pak is able to accommodate new families, which is an exception among the competition. Pricing is right in line with everyone else overall. As for ease of use, School Pak’s web interface is a little dated, but the company is planning to make improvements for a more user friendly website soon. Lastly, they are a “mom and pop” shop based in WI. Joan stated that it is nice to buy more local compared to some of the larger big box companies. The contract will be signed with School Pak by December. If a two year contract is signed, School Pak will offer a 2% discount and waive their delivery fees. There was a question about the supply list. Joan mentioned that teachers review the list by grade level each year to make modifications if necessary. Lastly, the chairs are in discussion to make a donation of the excess supplies to a school in Chicago at the end of the school year.

Principal’s Report   

Dr. Matthews announced that the Turkey Trot was fabulous, with a great presentation from Gilbert Tuhabonye. He was able to give a different presentation to the K-5 as compared to the one for grades 
6-8 to make the message age appropriate. The weather cooperated, and the music and balloons added nicely to the event. Thank you to all of the organizers.
There were two opportunities earlier in the month for parents to come learn about the strategic plan. The sessions were well attended, particularly the one held in the afternoon. 
The goal for our curriculum is to have all objectives align with the strategic plan. Many parents were able to learn more about the new math curriculum called Math in Focus at the October 23 forum sponsored by the PVA. Dr. Matthews thanked parents for coming and added that our math teachers were a large part of the success of the program. 
The K-8 science committee recently completed a half day meeting with our science consultant to research K-8 science instruction best practices. 
Dr. Matthews also commented that it was nice to see the Sears science program highlighted in the most recent issue of Kenilworth Life.
Mrs. Cathy Fansher, who recently retired, is back in the building helping as a consultant with the K-5 language arts curriculum.  Mrs. Anne Trueman is serving this role for grades 6-8. The goal is to align our language arts curriculum with the common core standards and identify holes within the curriculum.

Parent teacher conferences are coming up next week. Thank you to the PVA for sponsoring lunch and dinner for the teachers. It is much appreciated and the teachers feel cared for during this busy time.
Treasurer’s Report  

Treasurer Veronica Durdov reported that all is well.  
Past Treasurer’s Report

 Alison Fitzgerald had nothing to report.
President’s Report  

Kate updated the group on recent activities including the book fair, chess club tournament, and census reports to follow in vice president’s section.
There was discussion of the new sports banquet chair. Our nominating chair, Kate Peterson, recommended Beth Britton for this position. The Board voted and the motion passed. Please welcome Beth to her new role.
Dr. Matthews has arranged for a breakfast for parents and students on December 9 to honor 6th, 7th and 8th graders for the Panther Pride award, winners of the geography bee and special art awards. 
There are ongoing discussions that the Booster Club may begin to assume the sports banquet role starting next year.

One board member suggested giving the fine arts chair a bigger budget next year so that the PVA can give a little more attention to the talents of students involved in the fine arts.
Kate requested that all subcommittee chairs write up their job description to help the nominating committee choose the right people for next year’s board. Kate asked for details such as duration of the job commitment, budget information, timing of activities, what grades the candidate’s kids should be in for best fit and a summary of responsibilities. Kate will send a template and example via email today. She asked everyone to please email this information to Kate Peterson by December 13th.  
Vice President’s Report  
Turkey Trot
On Friday, November 15, Joseph Sears School held the Turkey Trot.  Gilbert Tuhabonye (a co-founder of the Gazelle Foundation) spoke to students about his life in Burundi. In the afternoon, the entire school participated in a fun run/walk -- cheered on by Gilbert and Dr. Matthews in a turkey suit.  Students and guests enjoyed music played by Joe the DJ.  The run closed with an African running chant.  Donations are

still being collected in the front office, and can also be made online at www.gazellefoundation.com  
For anyone interested in learning more about his story, Mr. Tuhabonye has written a book about his escape from genocide entitled This Voice in My Heart, A Genocide Survivor's Story of Escape, Faith and Forgiveness.  Copies are available in the school library and online at Amazon.com.

Environmental
Walk and Bike to School Week took place in October and there was great participation.  Stickers were passed out by parent volunteers one morning and the girl scouts another morning.  Mr. Bialk put together a spreadsheet for teachers to track student participation, and this was displayed on the monitors in the school.  Mr. Beavin's 8th grade advisory won the contest, with 100% of students walking or biking every day.  Lawrence Deans Bakery in Wilmette donated cinnamon rolls to contribute to their breakfast, which was delivered to the class on November 8. We are also supporting the Planet Panther 
Environmental (continued)
Club by helping with the Trex Recycling Challenge.  We ordered the materials, and the campaign runs from November 15 through April 15.  We will continue to help by sending reminders in Sears to Home to increase awareness and also will collect the recycling materials from the bins on an as needed basis.  Recycling and composting will be reinstated in the lunchroom soon.  Parent volunteers will be organized to supervise in the MPR and Village House for a three week period.  Finally, we will meet next month to start planning for Earth Day.
Skate Exchange

Flyers will be going up soon to announce the skate exchange, which will be on December 6 at 3:15 p.m. on the blacktop behind the gymnasium.  Skates are only $5, or they are free if you bring a pair to donate.  To donate skates, you can drop them off at Carrie Kelly’s home, 627 Park Drive, any time before December 6.  You can also drop them off on December 6 before 8:30 a.m. at the front door of the school or at the blacktop.  Please make sure to attach your name and the skate size if you drop the skates off.  
Book Fair
Gross final sales: $16,173.60 Cash to Sears: $3,750.24 (this number is 25% of gross sales, pretax). In previous years, cash to Sears has ranged from $3,487-$4,600.
Fine Arts
Fine arts is gearing up for the holiday concerts--Dec.5 (band), Dec. 10 (orchestra), 12/17 (elementary music), 12/18 (jazz). Chair Jill Lafferty will be providing flowers or a gift of some sort to be presented by students to the music faculty at the end of these concerts.  Patrick Dawson and Jill have been discussing the possibility of a Sears music group performing in the Memorial Day parade. Outdoor performances present a lot of extra work, issues, etc. but he thinks this would be a great opportunity to promote the program to the community.  Jill will talk with the Kenilworth Club/Assembly Hall to see what is involved in making this happen. If decided upon, Mr. Dawson could use some help arranging parent volunteers to move equipment, help with setup/take down and depending on the timing, snacks/refreshments for the kids.  Mr. Dawson also mentioned that he may need help coordinating refreshments and a short slideshow for the 8th graders after the May 5 concert (this is something that used to happen, but stopped because concerts were running too long.) 
Outdoor Classroom

The Native American tree training on October 30 was incredible. Photos and more information were in the Sears to Home on November 2.  Everyone should check it out. It is a part of history.  We are working on plans for phase 2-3 items in addition to new ideas for Outdoor Classroom: shed, compost, arch-entry, and more raised beds. Sundial should arrive any day.  Benches made form repurposed marble from the downstairs basement bathrooms in the school have been completed and will be part of the friendship garden.  Bushes were removed by science room - tulip bulbs were planted. A report will be given formally in spring with updates and call-outs for help with spring recess programming and summer maintenance and harvesting.

Chess Club
Chess Club is in full swing as we reach the mid-way point of first session. November 14th will be the first of two tournaments this school year. Volunteer Chris Tribe has worked tirelessly to ensure the tournament will be a great success. In preparation of the tournament, all chess "equipment" has been accounted for - organized - and cleaned. Registration of students is complete, communication with the parents of new guidelines & recruiting volunteers is still underway. The format of the tournament will be structured and follow proper chess tournament guidelines.

Grounds

The School's Main School entrance has pared down and reconfigured seasonal fall plantings including yellow mums and ornamental grasses. The English ivy and orange pansies in the black urns holding boxwood by the entrance have been removed.  Some of the original mums have also been phased out, having lasted since early October, but now have run their course.  Many pumpkins remain, helping maintain the post-Halloween, now Thanksgiving theme.  Positive feedback from staff and parents continues.  The display will be maintained in its general form, weather and plant health permitting, until Thanksgiving.  In early December the remains of the fall scene will be removed and holiday-themed plantings will be installed, including greenery and simple decorative touches.  This approach has been briefly discussed with Dr. Matthews. Holiday decorative touches will be removed by January 6.  The temporary greenery will remain; weather and plant health permitting. The permanent greenery will remain until spring planting, projected to begin in May.
Committee Reports
Enrichment summary for Kindergarten, 1st and 2nd grades by Tessa Erdei: nothing to report.
Enrichment summary for 3rd, 4th and 5th grades reported by Gaillee Fitzpatrick:  
All scheduled trips for grades 3-5 have occurred as scheduled in October and early November. There is now a hiatus until early January. Gaillee also reported that she will be making the suggested donation on behalf of the PVA to the Hull House (about $5 per student) for the third grade visit.
Enrichment summary for Junior High reported by Heather Martin: 
Last month, on 10/23, the 6th graders took a trip to the Art Institute, had lunch at McDonalds and then went to the Field Museum. Mr. Lubetkin said everything went well.  On 12/6, students have a full day event planned with Baeks Tiger Martial Arts. They will present Tae Kwan do lessons to the students at no charge.

A few science trips are planned for 6th and 7th grade. One 7th grade trip to the Science Museum is being
cancelled per teacher recommendation due to the fact that 7th grade is a very large class and the experiments offered at the museum require a smaller group. Lastly, funding will be provided to the 8th grade class for 8CES Bethel New Life service project. Activities are under budget to date.
Nominating: Kate Peterson’s role as Nominating chair is to come up with a committee to develop the slate for the 2014-15 school year. Maura Lennon will participate on the committee as past nominating chair, Lili Duquette as past president, and five other people will serve, representing all grades. Kate recommended an additional four people for the nominating committee for the board to vote on today: Heidi Piekarski, Donna Brunso, Stephanie Henry and Christine Andrie. The eighth person will be voted on in December. If anyone is interested in a board position next year, please let Kate Peterson know. 

As an off shoot of the nominating discussion, the idea of making enrichment a two year position was raised.  It was mentioned that this topic should be revisited, perhaps two of the three enrichment chairs could roll off and one carries over from one year to the next. Next year’s enrichment chairs are already chosen for next year to facilitate future organization and transition. Paige Reilly also felt that perhaps one of the chairs for Sears Cafe should stay on as a chair for next year for continuity. This led a board member to suggest that we discuss this topic at another meeting. Namely, which board positions should be a two year position to ease transitions. It was mentioned that one reason the board likes positions to remain a one year commitment is to foster turnover on the board. It was also mentioned that the committee discussed with Dr. Matthews the desire to gain more feedback from the teachers on their needs for enrichment programs in the future. 
NT Liaison: not in attendance.
FAN Kelly Rainey reported the following: Tonight Dan Goleman will present and it will not be videotaped per his request. They are expecting a large crowd; an overflow space will be available. There is a follow up program tomorrow with Linda Lantieri 9:30-11:30 a.m. 
Dan Siegel presented last week and his videotaped presentation is now available online on the FAN website, among other past presenters. Andrew Solomon will be the last speaker of 2013 at Gaffney Auditorium at New Trier East. There are also many great programs coming up in 2014,  all details can be found at familyactionnetwork.net 

Secretary Kris Whisner had nothing to report.

Communications: Julie Ruck reported that Sears to Home is going well. She stated that it is helpful to have information submitted every week.
Sears Café Paige Reilly reported that a survey went out to 160 Sears Café participants via Survey Monkey, 70 responded. There was a lot of solid feedback on food choices and the vendor. There is one segment of the survey respondents that was not as satisfied, but they are doing their best to respond to the feedback. Quality control and temperature of the food are the variables. Please continue to give Paige and Lori feedback. Overall, Sears Café is in a good spot. The new menu is out now and orders can be placed.
Sears Benefit Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich reported the following: 
Over the past month, the Benefit Committee has confirmed (thanks to Mary Grant) that @Properties will generously donate the printing of the program booklets.  A recommended designer was contacted by Elizabeth to prepare for the printing, and the 2012 file was forwarded to use as a template. Also, a request was submitted to Patrick Brennan, Village Manger, to ask the Kenilworth Park District to waive the fee for use of the KAH west lawn for the Benefit.  Patrick submitted the request on our behalf and it was approved.  The next step is to submit the “special events” required form to the Village. Finally, Kathy Garvey, the benefit food and beverage chair, initiated the catering proposal process, and has received four quotes from KAH approved vendors.  One will be selected and a menu tasting will be scheduled sometime in January.  

Community Liaison   Mindy Douthit reported the following:

Board President, Mr. Tim Kollar, recognized the accomplishments of Principal, Dr. Janice Matthews, and accepted her notice to leave Sears school at the end of this school year – the board is working to identify new candidates to fill the position. In the superintendent’s Report, Dr. Kalinich presented a summary of the Illinois Standards Achievement Test (ISAT) data for the six elementary districts in New Trier Township. She noted the strengths of the student performance from Sears School students to include: Kenilworth had the highest number of total “meets and exceeds,” but Avoca had the most in ‘exceeds’.  Wilmette consistently ranked 1, 2 or 3 in every grade in reading and math for exceeds.  Kenilworth was recognized for making “Adequate Yearly Progress”, one of only two districts in the Township to do so. The next steps for using the data will be for the Teachers to examine the Individual Student Profiles to continue to identify strategies to move students from “meets” to “exceeds” in their overall performance. Julia Jones commented on her recent trip with the 8th grade class and their Teachers to Washington, D.C., noting that the students displayed exemplary behavior. The Board noted their pending work to plan for capital improvements, with the Building and Finance Committee identifying the current priorities as providing additional instructional space within the existing building footprint, providing air-conditioning in the non-air-conditioned building spaces and creating a gymnasium vestibule with an added staircase for traffic flow in the Baker Building.  There was discussion about whether the PVA money that had been earmarked for this vestibule would be better spent in another capacity in improving the gym.  Different priorities on the master facility plan were discussed and those will soon be finalized by the facilities committee. Dr. Kalinich reviewed the planned migration of the current website to the three new websites which will begin on Friday, November 22nd. She noted that the new websites are intended to be more intuitive and guiding to users in understanding the different roles and responsibilities of the District, the Board of Education and Sears School. A letter will be sent home to all parents via email the week of December 2nd to provide tips and information on how to navigate and locate information with the new websites. There was discussion regarding the steps to be identified for the filling of the Principal vacancy. This included reviewing and editing the Principal job description, interviewing search firms to conduct the Principal search and determining the roles and responsibilities for the selection process. A tentative timeline for implementing the selection process was reviewed and it was agreed that the Personnel Committee would have the initial responsibility to revise the job description and to select a search firm. Mindy reminded the board to watch the board meetings on line. It is a very easy way to be connected. The sound last night was a little bit difficult but was easier with ear buds. It is important for everyone to know what is going on. The board meeting schedule is on the website, but sometimes it does not show up until the day of the meeting, called “Upcoming live feed”. 

Betsy Moerschel reported the following: The next communication meeting is Wednesday, 12/4 at 7:30 a.m. For those interested, topics are broken down by month in the strategic plan document stating which curriculum areas will be reporting out at which committee meetings. Betsy followed up on a topic from last meeting stating that Diversity Awareness funding for this year is going to come out of the school curriculum budget. Lastly, the NTPA Program "Understanding New Trier: 2013 Profile Report will be held on Tuesday, December 10 at 7 p.m. in Gaffney Auditorium, New Trier East. Contact plotnikm@newtrier.k12.il.us / 847-784-2202 for more information.
	
	

	
	


World Link China: not in attendance.
Meeting was adjourned at 10:10 a.m.
Respectfully submitted by:

----------------------------------------------

Kate Denny, President

----------------------------------------------

Kris Whisner, Secretary
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